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Director’s Note

I’m so glad to be back at Audio-Reader! 
For those of you who don’t know me, 
I was an Audio-Reader staff member 
several years ago before moving down 
the hall to Kansas Public Radio. Audio-Reader holds a special place in 
my heart, and I’ve enjoyed reconnecting with volunteers and attending 
events. My time here so far has brought back memories, but I’m also 
excited by how innovative and efficient the staff and volunteers have 
become in response to changes in technology, funding and our 
listeners’ needs.

This is a group that’s quick to respond – whether it’s by offering 
streaming devices to listeners, if that makes more sense than a closed-
circuit radio, or by launching programs like The Newsroom Hour which 
features coverage from several local nonprofit newsrooms. I’m also 
the director of Kansas Public Radio, and the epidemic of shrinking local 
papers has been a concern in the public media world for some time. 
The nonprofit model is the future of local news, and I’m impressed and 
relieved that we are offering access to this crucial source of information.

I recently showed a friend with Parkinson’s how to listen to Audio-
Reader programs using a streaming device. It was so easy – all he had 
to do was say “Alexa, play Audio-Reader,” and he had access to a wealth 
of books and articles. It doesn’t get easier, or more impactful, than that.  
My friend has always been an avid reader, and he’s very independent, 
but reading was becoming more difficult for him. Your financial support 
makes everything we do possible, and it makes such a big difference 
to so many people. I hope you will continue your support for this vital 
service and that I get the 
chance to thank you in 
person someday!

Cover Photo:  The Audio-Reader Team is comprised of 3 full-time & 3 part-time staff along with 
4 staff shared with Kansas Public Radio. Top row (left to right) Nick Carswell, Beth McKenzie, 
Danny Mantyla, Steve Kincaid, Trish Dowd-Kelne, and Martha Kehr. Front row (left to right) 
Meredith Johanning, Feloniz Lovato-Winston, and Vickie Roush Photo Credit: Joanna Fewins

*Audio version available on 
reader.ku.edu 
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Together, we strive to provide
Access

Empowerment
Self-Sufficiency
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Airwaves is a newsletter published for 
supporters of Audio-Reader.

Beth McKenzie
Meredith Johanning

Editors

Martha Kehr
Newsletter Design/Layout

Audio-Reader’s Misson
The Audio-Reader Network fosters 

independence by providing access to 
information and the arts for people who 

have difficulty reading standard print due 
to vision loss, physical or learning disability, 

mobility challenges, and age.

Audio-Reader Staff

Feloniz Lovato-
Winston

Steve Kincaid
Danny Mantyla
Nicole Banman
Beth McKenzie

Meredith Johanning
Nick Carswell

Martha Kehr

Trish Dowd-Kelne
Colin Halliburton

Vickie Roush

Director

Chief Engineer
Web Developer
Business Manager
Development Director
Assistant Dev. Director
Program Manager
Communications & 
Outreach Coordinator
Volunteer Coordinator
Operations Coordinator
Administrative Assistant

Questions or comments?

Audio-Reader
1120 West 11th Street
Lawrence, KS 66044

800-772-8898 | 785-864-4600

        reader@ku.edu
       reader.ku.edu
      /audioreader

       /audio-reader
       /audio-reader

         @KUAudioReader

The University of Kansas prohibits discrimination 
on the basis of race, color, ethnicity, religion, sex, 
national origin, age, ancestory, disability, status as a 
veteran, sexual orientation, marital status, parental 
status, gender identity, gender expression, and 
genetic information in the University’s programs and 
activities. The following person has been designated 
to handle inquires regarding the non-discrimination 
policies: Director of the Office of Civil Rights & Title IX, 
civilrights@ku.edu, 1000 Sunnyside Ave., Room 1082, 
Lawrence, KS, 66045, (785) 864-6414, 711 TTY.



As most of you know, Audio-Reader is now entirely funded through 
individual donations and small foundation grants. Although we 
remain part of the greater KU community and receive in-kind 
support (such as our beautiful building), we haven’t received 
financial contributions from the University since FY21. We were 
honored to receive a generous bequest from the son of our founder, 
which helped secure our future, but we’re still very much reliant on 
you, our donors, to ensure our 24/7 services remain available for 
the thousands of listeners who rely upon us every day. We can’t 
thank you enough for your ongoing support and dedication to our 
listeners. You truly make a difference!

Development Corner

New director Feloniz didn’t skip a beat 
as she transitioned into her new role! 
She is pictured above helping Beth 
and Meredith with the September 16 

Audio Sale. 

$15

Local philanthropist Petey Cerf 
founded Audio-Reader 52 years 
ago after spending many hours 
reading to a friend in a nursing 
home. She thought “there has 
to be a better way.” As the 
story goes, when she was told 
it wasn’t possible, she shared 
some colorful language with the 
naysayers, searched nationwide 
to find a solution, and Audio-
Reader was born. 
When Petey passed away in 1996, 
she remembered Audio-Reader 
in her will. When her son, local philanthropist William Dann, 
passed in 2020, he followed her example and hoped others 
would do the same. The Petey Cerf Legacy Society gives 
supporters an opportunity to make a planned gift to Audio-
Reader, ensuring that this important service continues to 
assist others for generations to come. When you designate 
a planned gift to Audio-Reader, you will become a member 
of the Petey Cerf Legacy Society and a member of the 
KU Elizabeth M. Watkins Society – a double honor that 
acknowledges the importance of your legacy. 
There are many options available for a planned gift to 
Audio-Reader including a bequest in a will or living trust, 
a retirement plan death benefit, and much more. To learn 
more about becoming a member of the Petey Cerf Legacy 
Society, contact Beth McKenzie at (785) 864-5336 or 
bethmckenzie@ku.edu.

Welcome to our New Director!
As a fun welcome to our new director 
Feloniz “Felly” Lovato-Winston, we 
wanted to share a fond memory 
of her first Audio-Reader Advisory 
Board meeting when she was hired 
as the Development Assistant many 
years ago: Her contacts were dry and 
bothering her right before the meeting, 
so she put them in a little cup of water 
to clean and put back in later. She then 
got a little nervous, and took a quick sip 
of water before presenting for the first 
time, and you guessed it, she drank her 
contacts! Certainly we’ve all had similar 
first-day jitters and can truly empathize. 
(And yes, we got Felly’s permission to 
share this story before printing it!)

T-shirts  
On Sale Now!

If you like the red and 
blue shirts the staff are 

wearing on the cover, purchase one 
for yourself for the low price of $15. 
Inquire at the front desk or contact 

Beth or Meredith.

Founding Volunteer 
Petey Cerf

The Petey Cerf Legacy Society: Ensuring the 
Future of Audio-Reader
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“On behalf of those of us who benefit from this service, I want to thank 

you for your continued support of Audio-Reader.”
-Terry-Ann S.



Golf Classic
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Audio-Reader 13th Annual Golf Classic a Smashing Success
From its inaugural event 13 years ago, the Audio-Reader Golf Classic has continued to grow each 
year thanks to the support from friends like you. Your commitment has helped it evolve from raising 
$4,000 with just a handful of teams to grossing over $39,000 with a cap on teams! 

The evolution of the tournament has included our first event chair, former All-Pro quarterback and 
Lawrence legend John Hadl, to former KU Women’s Golf Head Coach Erin O’Neill, to our second 
year with KU Head Football Coach Lance Leipold. Over the year,s it moved from what was then 
Alvamar Country Club to Eagle Bend Golf Course, and we had to cancel during the first year of the 
pandemic and pivot to a TopGolf event during the second year. The tournament is now known for fun 
challenges like the Boat Hole (it has to stay in the boat to win!), lunch from Bigg’s Barbeque, getting 
to meet KU coaches and players, and, most importantly, hearing from Audio-Reader listeners. 

This year’s golfers heard from listener Teresa Bates who said, “Blindness threw me into the dark 
ages; I used to have such an active life and I didn’t know how to stay in touch with the world, how 
to continue to be a part, how to give back. Finding Audio-Reader was an amazing gift; it’s life-giving 
to me!”    

We frequently hear from people that they love the event, that it’s one of their favorite charity 
tournaments, and we couldn’t do it without you. Thank you for making the Golf Classic such a 
wonderful success!  

2023 Winning Team - Volunteer Jane Woods (left) and her brother-in-
law Mark Woods (right) pictured with Coach Lance Leipold (center)

Founding Tournament Committee (left to right) Pete Knutson, 
Brenda Berg-Dyck, and Randy Austin at the first Golf Classic in 2010



Audio Sales
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There is quite a bit of history behind Audio-Reader’s benefit sales 
of audio equipment, vinyl records, and more. The sale was nearing 
its 18th year when the Covid pandemic hit and everything shut 
down. Because of the support from you, our donors, for those 18 
years, the audio benefit sale grew tremendously at the Douglas 
County Fairgrounds, drawing hundreds of audio fans each year. 
During the pandemic, the event transitioned to a series of online 
Facebook Live and Zoom sales, serving as a ‘home-shopping 
network’ to an eager audience. After returning to the office, the 
idea of inviting customers into the ‘home’ of Audio-Reader to 
shop audio goods was born and took off from there.  

Since then, Audio-
Reader has hosted 
four different sales 
at Audio-Reader as 
well as a weekend 
audio sale at the 

Lawrence Public Library in conjunction with the Friends 
of the LPL. With your support, Audio-Reader was able 
to raise over $32,000 during the first year of this new 
format! This amount is comparable to the annual event 
held at the Fairgrounds but with significantly less costs 
and labor. More importantly, this new format has allowed 
Audio-Reader to collaborate with community partners, 
engage with other campus groups to utilize volunteer 
help for the preparation of events, and, above all else, 
connect sale customers to the true purpose of their 
purchase, sharing the gift of sight through sound. Thank 
you for making this new event such a great success! 

 

People lining up for the Sept 16, 2023 sale

A large crowd during the 2016 sale at the fairgrounds

Pandemic Sale with (left to right) Nick Carswell, Ed Hawkins, Dave 
Dunford, J. Schafer, and Meredith Johanning

Ed Hawkins (left) and Mary Chapman (right)

Audio-Reader would like to give a 
special thanks to the sale volunteers 
who donate endless hours checking, 
cleaning, repairing, and pricing 
equipment and vinyl records: Dave 
Dunford, Ed Hawkins, Wake Mitchell, 

Gordon Fitch and Douglas May. 

The audio sales would not be what they 
are without the support of great friends 

like you! 

“Audio-Reader is a pillar in the 
lives of so many listeners.”

- Kim M. 

A Special Thank You to Our Sale 
Sponsor - Groove Washer!



Why Your Support Matters
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Karen’s Story
More often than not, when people think of 
Audio-Reader, they immediately think of reading 
newspapers. While that is a core and crucial part 
of Audio-Reader’s services, there is so much more. 
Thanks to the generous support of friends like you, 
Audio-Reader is able to provide a wide reach of 
services, from reading hundreds of local and regional 
newspapers, to making any kind of written materials 
a listener might need accessible to them.

Years ago, Karen C. started utilizing Audio-Reader’s 
services occasionally to listen to newspapers and 
books through the closed-circuit radio. It wasn’t 
until she went back to school in 2021 to pursue her 
Masters in Counseling Psychology at St. Mary’s that 
Karen began to see the need for regular services. 
When her courses began, Karen got by for a year 
having a friend read her textbooks to her over the phone. After that first year of courses though, 
Karen’s friend was unable to read due to the time required and declining health issues. Moreover, 
these particular textbooks were not available in text-to-speech format, causing great difficulty in 
Karen’s life. “I was in a desperate place,” she said, “that’s when I reached out to Audio-Reader.”

It may surprise you to know Karen isn’t blind or visually impaired; rather, she’s dyslexic. “Growing 
up, we didn’t know I had dyslexia. I fell through the cracks in school, and it wasn’t until college 
when I was finally diagnosed.” 

At the age of 39, she received her first degree in Psychology, then her second degree in Speech, 
Language, and Hearing by utilizing KU’s student services. But as she moved further up in her 
studies, the textbooks became more specialized and less help was available. That’s where 
Audio-Reader came in. “Text-to-speech is so difficult to listen to, especially with these textbooks. 
The human voice makes such a difference,” Karen explained. 

Karen’s goal is to eventually work for a community health center, helping to give back and provide 
services for others just as she has received. “Audio-Reader is such a terrific service. It has been 
so helpful to me and has made such an impact on me.”

Your support makes a tremendous impact in 
the lives of listeners just like Karen. Because of 
you, listeners are able to pursue their dreams 
and create full and independent lives. Thank 
you for making this possible for the thousands 
of listeners who depend on Audio-Reader each 

and every day. 

“This is a great service 
doing great things that many 
people with sight don’t even 

consider.”
- Aaron O.

“Audio-Reader is so essential. 
I just don’t know what I would 

do without it.”
 - Lynda C.

Listener Karen C.



Donor Gifts make a big difference
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Carl Graves holding the Psychopharmacology 
textbook he read for Karen

About this assignment, he said, “This was the most 
difficult, challenging reading I have done in my 
26 years, but I kept going, thinking ‘my struggles 
to pronounce these technical words are nothing 
compared to the daily challenges our listeners 
endure.’”

By The Numbers

Many listeners have come to us for special requests due to materials being unavailable in audio 
or text-to-speech formats or because it’s highly specialized. Other resources, such as family and 
friends, don’t have the time required to read or might not be able to accurately pronounce or 
understand the material. Here are a handful of recent completed Special Request projects: 

Dear Prudence (a book about the Beatles song)   -   City of Lawrence T Lift Manual   -   Marvel 
Graphic Novels   -   Civil Air Patrol Aerospace Curriculum   -   Soap Opera Digest   -   Kansas 

Fishing and Hunting Regulations   -   Self-Published Novels   - Church Newsletters    -   
Downtown Lawrence Outdoor Sculpture Exhibition   -  Physical Therapy Instructions   -   

Textbooks for High School, Undergraduate, and Graduate Courses   -   Dairy Goat Journal 
Magazine   -   Massage Therapist Certification Materials   -   Audio-Description of Live 

Theatre, Local Parades and Festivals, and Visual Art Exhibits 

These numbers reflect usage 
between January 1, 2023 - 

October 1, 2023

250+ Volunteers 

As a group, they read over 
14,000 hours of content for our 

listeners

Amazon Alexa devices 

938 new set ups & 13 Echo 
Dots sent to new listeners

Lions Telephone Reader 

28 average daily program 
listeners who access more 
than 23 minutes each session

Closed-Circuit Radio

35 new radio listeners

Accessibility Apps

44 new app downloads with an 
average of 52 daily listeners

Longtime Audio-Reader volunteer Carl Graves was 
assigned to Karen’s special request. Always willing 
to take on extra assignments, Carl didn’t hesitate 
when asked to read these textbooks.



Thank you to all donors whose contributions have supported the work and mission of Audio-
Reader! This list reflects donations received between January 1, 2022 to July 31, 2023.

Donor Gratitude
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Allworth Financial 
(formerly McDaniel 
Knutson Financial 
Partners)

Anonymous
Patricia D. Cahill
The Ethel & Raymond 

Rice Foundation
The Hartley Family 

Foundation
Susan D. Hewitt
Kansas Lions Sight 

Foundation
Thomas & Melinda 

Kearney
The Louis & Dolpha 

Baehr Foundation
Max & Nelda Mayse
David P. Parker
Kathy Sanders

Ed G. Austin
Randolph G. Austin
Frank E. Baron
Earl & Jane Buttenhoff
Mildred E. Copeland
Cathy L. Daicoff
Charles & Donna 

Decedue
John D. Duff
Fairlawn Plaza Shopping 

Center
Connie J. Friesen
Golf Friends of Audio-

Reader
Carl R. Graves
Charles Higginson
Janis Hutchison
Bud & Sheryl Jacobs
Kansas Commercial 

Real Estate
Katy S. Klepper
KU Athletics
KU Endowment
Lance & Kelly Leipold
Lions Clubs of Lawrence 

Foundation
Frank J. Male Sr.
Richard & Barbara 

Meidinger
Missouri Council of the 

Blind
Elizabeth Parks
Bobby & Eleanor Patton
Tracy Harrison & Victor 

Peterson
David S. Pierson
Pioneer Ridge
Mark & Sandy Praeger
Elinor P. Schroeder
Security Benefit Group
Jan M. Sevedge
Steve & Lori Tesdahl
John & Kathryn Wilson

AG Insurance - Bob Kerr
Altrusa International
CANS for the 

Community
City Wine Market
College Hill Plumbing & 

Heating, Inc.
Counseling Office of 

Diane Sadowski
Crown Automotive
CUNA Mutual Group
Financial Designs, Inc.
Free State Dental
Groovewasher
Heritage Tractor
Intel
Jacobs Family LLC
Kansas Delta Gamma
KBS Constructors
KC Blind All Stars
Kroger Company 

Foundation
KU Alumni Association
Landmark Bank
Lawrence Delta Zeta 

Alumnae
Lawrence Family 

Practice - Dr. Chad 
Johanning

LMH Health
Mar Lan Construction
MDVIP - Dr. Eric Huerter 

& Dr. Marc Scarbrough
Michael Rack, DDS
Midwest Property 

Management
Mike & Cheryl Flory 

Home Rentals
ServPro of West Topeka
Twentieth Century Club

Albany
Atchison
Baldwin
Belton Host 
Concordia
Emporia Noon
Gardner
Garnett
Grant City
Hays
Hiawatha
Independence Host
Lake Winnebago
Lansing
Lawrence
Lindsborg
Louisburg
Orrick
Overland Park Host
Scranton
Sedalia
South Side
Tonganoxie
Topeka Sunflower

Mary C. Ackerly
Marla & Dana Adkins-

Heljeson
Paul J. Ahlenius
Kurt Aikins
Diane Alexander
Lucy L. Allen
Mark & Lydia Allen
Sarah Haavik & Karl 

Altman
David & Mary Kate 

Ambler
Edna R. Annunzio
Billie D. Archer
Tiffany & Russell Arnold
Marilyn L. Asklund
Kenneth & Cheryl Audus
Marlene & James 

Bachtel
Linda G. Baker
Nancy Yankovich Baker
Kelly & Bradley Banks
Nicole M. Banman
Philip & Jill Baringer
Cheryl Tye Barnard
Joseph R. Bartels
Beverly & William 

Bartscher
Butch Batman
Jonathan & Sarah Baum
Robert & Margaret 

Bearse
William L. Beaton, C.P.A.
Brett A. Becker
Anita & Leon Bell
D.W. Bell
Bill & Inge Beningfield
William S. Benkelman
Brenda Wright Bennett
Beverly Smith Billings
Beverly Ward Bird
Nancy Bird
Margaret P. Bishop
Robert & Kathy 

Blackburn
Laura M. Blanchard
Steve Bloom
Catherine & Michael 

Blumenfeld
Edith & Brett Bond
Kirsten & Branden Boyd
Julianne & Brad 

Boydston
Michael & Barbara Braa
Marilyn T. Bradt
Donald & Eileen Braker
Ellen Brentine
Darrell & Rebecca Brock
Susan A. Brooks
Karen S. Brown
Denise L. Brubaker
Gavin C. Bruce
Steven C. Bruner
Richard & Constance 

Bryan
Rex Buchanan
Daniel Bukovac
Anne L. Burgess
Richard L. Burkard
Pamela J. Burkhead
Daniel & Susan Burton
Norma J. Cabeen
Jana S. Callaway
Catherine Campbell

Gloria A. Cantrell
Robert Melton & Victor 

Cardello
Lester & Margaret 

Carlson
Lois O. Carlson
Diane & Jim Carnell
Pamela & Peter 

Casagrande
Cynthia Chalker
Priscilla A. Chansky
Mary & Michael Chappell
Jeffrey & Jaime Chasen
Brenda & Mike Chumley
Michael A. Cibura
Beth E. Cigler
Calvin & Mary Jo Cink
Brennan L. Clark
Gary & Jeanne Clark
Mackenzie E. Clark
Robert Timm & Barbara 

Clauson
Jacob K. Clayton
Ann Kuckelman Cobb
Scott & Kathleen 

Colebank
Kenneth & Carole 

Collyard
Mike Corcoran
Michael A. Cornelius
George & Jane Cornwell
Sarah K. Couch
Thomas B. Coulter
Jay Coverdale
Susan V. Craig
Raymond E. Crews III
Ryan Waggoner & 

Lauren Cunningham
Matt Dailey
Judith A. Dailey
Marilyn & Joseph 

Daniels
Jeffrey & Patricia Davis
Rachel K. Davis
Alison Beloin Dean & 

Evan  Dean
Samuel Chapman & 

Kathryn Degler
Michael & Maxine 

Denniston
James O. Deputy
Mary Boyce & Mary 

Desch
Fred & Karen DeVictor
Jaime A. Diaz
Mickey & Chad Dick

BUSINESS & 
ORGANIZATION 
SUPPORT

ADVOCATES

LIONS CLUBS

BENEFACTORS

DONORS
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Ricky L. Dodson
Michael J. Doudoroff
Ronald & Kathe 

Dougherty
Marjorie & Mark Doyen
Jeffrey B. Draffan
Donald C. Drickey
Timothy R. Drinnen
Debra S. Duncan
Ray Wilber & Cathy 

Dwigans
Brenda Berg-Dyck & 

Randy Dyck
Renee & Vic Dyck
Merilee Neis Dymacek
Zachary L. Eaton
Deedra A. Eccles
Drew & Alexis Elder
Nancy L. Payne Ellis
John & Rosy Elmore
Phillip & Margaret 

Englehart
Paul J. Epp
Jennifer M. Estes
John & Ferry Evans
Kenneth & Jane Ewy
Margretta O. Farrar-

DeVries
Lynn Felton
Oliver & Rebecca Finney
Eileen & Gordon Fitch
Evelyn M. Fitzpatrick
Bernard V. Flam
Bruce & Karen Flanders
Michael A. Flory 
Richard & Jani Flynn
Barbara & Christopher 

Forbes
Ann Hartley Foster
Harold G. Frank
John Freeman
Christie French
Charles & Kathryn Frey
Bruce B. Frey
Charles & Diane Frickey
Eric Fruits
Harold B. Frye
Vincent & Dana Frye
Michelle Gailliez
Darold Garnett
Charles & Sandra 

Garrett
Linda J. Gaumnitz
Jacqueline Gieseke
Carol J. Gilmore
Julee & Kurt Goeser
Webster & Joan Golden
Marty Surface & 

Deborah Goldstein
Kathryn A. Graves
David & Judy Greenberg
Kelly & Karen Gregg
Stephen & Patricia 

Grimm
Patricia & Joe Grzenda
Jo Ann & Alexander 

Guletsky
Teresa A. Gumm
Michael & Jennifer 

Gunter
Maureen & David Guth
Catherine Accurso & 

Arthur Hadley
Alton M. Hagen, III
William R. Hale
James & Janet Hall
Patricia J. Hall
Merlin & Judith 

Halverson
Sheri & Alex Hamilton
Tari S. Hamlin
Lois & Robert Hanzlik
Kevin & Melva Hargett
Norman R. Harris II
Courtney Harrison
Donald & Paula Hatcher
Lawrence & Ruth 

Hatfield
Carol J. Hatfield
Donald & Carol Hatton
Mary Chapman & Ed 

Hawkins
Tracey Hawkins
Michael & Jane Haynes
Michelle L. Hecht
Kimberly B. Hedrick
Karen Stuart Heeb
James L. Helton
Steven A. Hengeli
David & Jane Henry
Darrin Heriford
Kathleen & Michael Hess
Geoff W. Hetley
Travis & Roxanne Hicks
Richard & Susan Himes
Wayne Hobelmann
MAJ Gary R. Hobin, 

Retired
Edward & Debbie 

Hoffman
Robert & Jane Hopkins
James D. Huber
David & Maureen 

Huerter
Eric & Pamela Huerter
Marcella D. Huggard
JoAnne Hulsey
Mark W. Hutchins
Jane & Michael Imber
Carol & Laird Ingham
Betty & Carroll Iorg
Randi & Steven Jack
Kristen M. Jackson
Jill E. Jepperson
Steven & Tina Jobe
Chad & Meredith 

Johanning
Nancy Johnson 
Rob A. Johnson
Donald & Alice Johnston
Richard A. Jolosky
Janie & Paxton Jones

Jill & Fowler Jones 
Richard C. Jones III
Rebecca Jordan
Claudia M. Jordan
Clifford & Ann Jury
Kerry J. Kapfer
Jeffrey Kaplan
Rosemary G. Kaploe
Cal & Jan Karlin
The Hon. Nancy Landon 

Kassebaum-Baker
Mike & Elaine Kautsch
Clair Keizer
Anita Kelley
Michael D. Kelly
Francis & Jane Kelsey
Orean & David Kent
Robert & Marcia Kerr
Lesley T. Ketzel
Leslie Elkins & Patricia 

Kilkenny
Aaron & Wendy Kim-

Luellen
Cecil M. Kingsley
Jared E. Klingensmith
Alvin A. Klusman, Jr.
Piet R. Knetsch
Peter D. Knutson
Robert & Nancy Kocour
Mike Kopf
Ann R. Kosch
Jo Anne Kready
Lisa Coble-Krings & 

Mike Krings
Nanette K. Krumsick
Jessica C. Kubick
Brian L. Kuehl
Patricia & Dennis 

Kuester
Martha J. Kukuk
Arthur E. Lafex
Randy A. Laggart
Aaron J. Lampert
Carolyn & John 

Landgrebe
Dennis & Kristin Lane
Linda L. Lang
Thomas Lang
Jill & Mark LaPoint
Jane & Michael Leach
Lois A. Leatherman
Audrey Leban
Abby Deng-Huei Lee
Steven & Mary Beth 

Leininger
Susan F. Levine
Roseann Levine
Paul & Jennifer Lillie
Robert Lince
Shirley Howard Linn
Laura Hartley Lintecum
Jeffrey D. Little
Kelly G. Loeb
Elizabeth Long
Lois Orth-Lopes & Steve 

Lopes

Jordan A. Lord
Kevin Lorenz
Amanda K. Loughlin
Feloniz Lovato-Winston
Mary Ladesich Loveland
Jennifer E. Ludlow
Nancy Biles & Erik 

Lundquist
Allan Lundsgaarde
Linda & John Lungstrum
Andrew L. Mack
Jerry & Janet Magnuson
Kallie & Frank Male
Cynthia Baker & John 

Manzella
Beverly Marion
Helen O. Martin
Sofi Martinez
Richard Massoth & 

Susan Masih
Gayle B. Matchett
David & Lucinda 

Mathews
Jocelyn E. Mathis
Linda & Larry Maxey
Dennis & Melinda 

Maygers
Suzanne A. Mayse
Barbara J. McCarthy
Gus McClelland
Kirk & Jeannie McClure
Emma K. McElhaney
Susan M. McGee
Pamela & Douglas 

McKean
Beth McKenzie
Becky & Danny McMillen
Marlene Angela Merrill
Zoann & Roger 

Merryfield
Valerie J. Meyers
Jill M. Mignacca
Phillip Fry & Peggy Miles
Chris Miller
William & Shelly Miller
Michael & Patricia Miller
Allen & Marilyn Mitchell
Patricia & Robert Moody
Robin & William Moore
Alan & Lila Morris
Karl & Anne Morrison
Howard & Glenna 

Morrow
Kimberly Morrow
Mary L. Mortensen
John & Diane Mosher
Kimberly & Ted Mosher
Thomas & Kathryn 

Mulinazzi
Molly M. Mulloy
Ann Mulvenon
Carol J. Mulvenon
Jennifer Sheldon-

Sherman & Steve 
Munch

Paul L. Murphy

Thomas & Emilie Murray
Gary R. Murrison
Anthony & Karen 

Mynsted
Carol & Michael Nauman
Phillip & Sharon Neff
Rosalee Walter 

Neibarger
Karen & Colin Neill
Carolyn S. Nelson
Robert & Paulette 

Nicholson
Janice Nicklaus
Bruce & Larisa 

Nightingale
David & Jennifer Nigro
Sue S. Nishikawa
Julie A. Noonan
George & Cynthia 

Norton
Paul & Tonni Numrich
Jennifer L. O’Driscoll
Patrick & Jayne O’Keefe
Camille & Charles 

Olcese
Christopher M. Orlando
Donna & William 

Osborne
William & Karen Padgett
Judy Gerling Paley
Lori Palmatier
Betty Parman
Joseph M. Pease
Cindy & Craig Penzler
Callie Penzler-Randall
Cynthia Perez
Michael Pesa
David & Karen Phelps
Betsy D. Piebenga
Nathan D. Poell
Ron & Maggie 

Poindexter
Jerry & Judith Pope
Barbara Johnson & 

Chad Posladek
John A. Potucek II
Janet E. Poulsen
Michelle & Brian Powell
Marcia & James Powers
Anne E. Poznic
Shaunna Price
COL Richard L. Quinn, 

Retired
Michael P. Rack
Ronald Ramberg
Elbie Loeb & Ada Ramos
Philip & Sharon Rankin
Peggy & Keith 

Rasmussen 
Mary Ann Rastorfer
Elizabeth S. Rebeck
Sally L. Reece
Timothy Weston & 

Marianne Reed
Tandy & William 

Reichmeier
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Ronald & Roberta Renz
Lee & Tandy Reussner
Priscilla A. Reynolds
Donna & Harold Riehm
Penny & Frank Riley
Trudy J. Rinne
Mark & Kathryn Robbins
LCDR Elaine N. Roberts
Donald L. Robertson
Janet Marie Bouley & 

John Robertson
Scott & Janet Rogers
Judith M. Rounda
Phillip R. Roush
Vickie & Tony Roush
Marilyn G. Roy
Leigh Barrett & Alicia 

Rues
Tracy & C.W. Russo
Larry & Kay Rute
Josephine B. Ruud
Diane M. Sadowski
Marcus L. Scarbrough 
David & Janet Schaaf
Darcy E. Schild
Deneise Reye Schneider
Ryan & Jennifer Schurle
Ronald A. Scoles
Kristin S. Scott
Stephen S. Sears 
Lynn & Steve 

Segebrecht
Carol J. Shankel
Regina & Alan Shaver
Arlene Sherwood
Michael & Kris Shields
Charlee Glinka & 

Gregory Shipe
Thomas & Rebecca 

Shrimplin
Marlys & Brian Shulda
Jan Shumway
Julian R. Silverman
Dia & Mark Simons
Daniel & Barbara 

Skinner
Norman & Sherry Slade
David C. Smith
Esther Miller Smith
Julie Mulvihill & Jeffrey 

Smith
Kathryn Hynes Smith
Robert & Celia Smith
Robert Hagen & 

Deborah Smith
Scott & Kathleen Smith
Terry & George Smith
Jana S. Snyder
Steven E. Sodergren
Adam Soetaert
Stephen & Marji Sofro
Donna K. Southerland
Eugene & Debbie 

Spratford
Steven L. Stemmerman
Neil Stewart
Ruth D. Stoebener
Mark & Sheila Stogsdill
Cheryl Kirby-Stokes & 

Michael Stokes 
Celia F. Stolts
Kenneth & Ruth Stoner
Celka K. Straughn
Laura & Donald Stull
Sheila Styron
Kevin & Kelly Sundbye
Emily M. Sutphin
John E. Sutphin Jr.
Marlene M. Swaggerty
Craig W. Sweets
Charlotte Talley
Bradford & Susan Tate
Jane A. Tedder
Latisha M. Thomas
Mary Sue Thomas
Anne E. Thompson
Cassie A. Thompson
Linda & James 

Thompson
Robert & Dianne Throop
Jeanine Tiemann
Brad J. Tindell
Kevin C. Travis
Annette Tucker
Jennifer Tufte
Paul & Debra Turpin
Ellie Unruh
Michael B. Valliere
Marylee J. VanSickle
Carol Ann Vernon
Kevan & Gail Vick
Joyce A. Virtue
Pennie Hutton von 

Achen
Gretchen Deeter Walton
Randall Ward
Anita Warren
Bobbi & Evan 

Washechek
Barbara L. Watkins
David & Laurie Weaver
Susan Stahl & Albert 

Weaver
Elaine & Donald Webb
Ryan & Caitlin Wedel
Judy & Mel Wedermyer
Philip & Linda Wedge
Michael & Darla Weir
Alice M. Weis
Kent & Janet Wellish
Kim & Bonnie Wells
Ken & Annette 

Wertzberger
Peter & Joan Whitenight
Susan & Steven 

Whitfield
Karen L. Whitlow
Sandra Wiechert
Gary S. Wilbers

Stanley & Susan Wilch
Rob E. Wiley
Bonnie Lee Wilkinson
Valeita & David Williams
Jonathan Willis
Gretchen Wilson
Kristin E. Wilson 
Martha J. Wilson
Gregory & Lorrie 

Windholz
Philip & Patricia 

Winegardner
Susan Elkins & Jack 

Winerock
Elizabeth Hartley 

Winetroub
Michael & Maggie Wood
Michael & Jane Woods
Eleanor A. Woodyard
Virginia Ann Wulfkuhle
Debra Yager
Frank Ybarra

In Honor Of:
Randy Austin
Ed Austin
Betty Baron
Allan Lundsgaarde
Sofi Martinez
The Bradt Family, 

Marilyn & Kay Bradt
Phillip Friedeman
Janis Hutchison 
Donald and Alice 

Johnston
Orean and David Kent
Charlee Glinka and 

Gregory Shipe
Elinor Schroeder
Sandra Wiechert
Dean Distinguished 

Professor Richard
Abby Deng-Huei Lee
Marilyn Epp
Paul Epp
Bruce Frey
Chapter FZ PEO
Donald Fry and 

Professor Bruce Frey
Lori Palmatier
Carl Graves 
Kathryn Graves
Nan Harper
HON Nancy 

Kassebaum-Baker
Karen Heeb
Valeita and David 

Williams

Jane Journot Kelsey
Francis Kelsey
Jerry Riling
Susan Brooks
Robert Shadburn
Harold Frye
Mary Sue Thomas
Susan & Rob Tabor
Thomas and Kathryn 

Mulinazzi
Alison Watkins
Barbara Watkins
Ray Wilbur
Jennifer and David Nigro
Bill Zimmerman
Edward and Debbie 

Hoffman

In Memory Of:
Megan Wiechert Alden
Sandra Wiechert
Harold E Allen
KS Kiwanis Foundation
Jerry Annunzio
Edna Annunzio
Wendell and LouElla 

Asklund
Marilyn Asklund
Doris Azamber
Nanette Krumsick
Betty Baron
William and Beverly 

Bartscher
Susan and Richard 

Himes
Anette Lundsgaarde
Patricia and Robert 

Moody
Bobby and Eleanor 

Patton
Jana Snyder
Susan Elkins and Jack 

Winerock
Michael Beckett 
Tandy and Lee Reussner
Arleta Bell 
Claudia Jordan
Lockton Companies, 

LLC
Anne Poznic
Gretchen Deeter Walton
Linda and Philip Wedge
Larry Bensch
Anonymous
Dean Bishop 
Margaret Bishop

Kay Bradt 
Jill Mignacca
Kathy Bruner 
Steven Bruner
Janney Burgess 
Anne Burgess
Robert E. Cabeen 
Norma Cabeen
Bob Campbell 
Jeffrey and Patricia 

Davis
Lois Leatherman
Kimberly and Ted 

Mosher
Judith and Jerry Pope
Priscilla Reynolds
Kathy Sanders
Maggie Carttar
Leslie Elkins and Patricia 

Kilkenny
Anne Petey Cerf
Michael and Barbara 

Braa 
Thomas Chaney
Allen and Marilyn 

Mitchell
Jim Claussen
Sally Reece 
Darrell “Pat” Conant
Jill and Mark LaPoint
Hazel Dailey
Judith and Dennis Dailey
William Dann
Michael and Barbara 

Braa
Ruth Davis 
Joyce Virtue
Irene Donham 
Carol Hatfield
Dr. James Drickey 
Donald Drickey
Bill and Barbara 

Freeman 
John Freeman
Donald S. Frey Jr. 
Charles and Kathryn 

Frey
Raymond Frye 
Vincent and Dana Frye
Juliet Gilmore 
Carol Gilmore
Elinor Haas 
DW Bell 
John Hadl 
Mark and Sandra 

Praeger
Larry J. Heeb 
Karen Stuart Heeb
Charles Hulsey 
JoAnne Hulsey

MEMORIAL 
TRIBUTES

HONORARY 
TRIBUTES

DONORS (CONT.)
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Rose Martin Hurst 
Roseann Levine
Reta Jacobs 
Anita and Leon Bell
Gayle Jolosky 
Richard Jolosky
Mary Karhut 
Elaine and Donald Webb
Shirley Kasper 
Shirley Linn
Donald Kerth 
William Benkelman
Mildred C. Klusman 
Alvin Klusman, Jr.
Dottie Forinash 

Knetsch 
Piet Knetsch
Marianne Lafex 
Arthur Lafex
Martin Long 
Elizabeth Long
Maxine Mayhew 
Barbara McCarthy
Robert and Paulette 

Nicholson
Dorothy McGregor 
Carolyn and John 

Landgrebe
Dr. William Miller 
William and Shelly Miller
Phil Minkin 
Kirk and Jeanne 

McClure
Juanita Morris 
Alan and Lila Morris
Milford & Ethel Murphy 
Paul Murphy
Lois Neis 
Merilee Dymacek
Lynn Nelson 
Carolyn Nelson
Calder Pickett 
Priscilla Chansky
Kristin Wilson
Catharine and David 

Pierson 
David Pierson
Ruth Pyke 
Michael Valliere

Patricia Robbins 
Diane Alexander
Linda Baker
Beverly Bird
Andrew Mack
Betty Parman
Marylee VanSickle
Randall Ward
Michael and Darla Weir
Keith Sevedge 
James Bachtel
Nancy Baker
Brenda Wright Bennett
Bruce Funeral Home
Daniel Bukovac
Richard Burkard
Brenda and Mike 

Chumley
Jacob Clayton
Jaime Diaz
Margaret and Phillip 

Englehart
Norman Harris
Courtney Harrison
Michael and Jane 

Haynes
Michelle Hecht
Steven Hengeli
Geoff Hetley
Wayne Hobelmann
Jill Jepperson
Jeffrey Kaplan
Karen and David Phelps
Professional Partners
Elizabeth Rebeck
Donald Robertson
John Lavryssen & 

Stephen Sears
Jan Sevedge
Eugene and Debbie 

Spratford
SSC Advisors, Inc.
Warfield-Rohr Casket 

Company
Steven and Susan 

Whitfield
Martha Wilson
Patricia and Philip 

Winegardner
Stephania Slapar 
Jana Callaway
Howard Smith 
Esther Miller Smith
Susie Stone 
Ellen Brentine

Donald Stroberg 
Steven and Tina Jobe
Loretta Sutton 
Jane and Earl Buttenhoff
Nancee Bell Thompson 
Cassie Thompson
Nona Thompson 
Anne Thompson
Gary Toebben 
Mark and Sandra 

Praeger
Margaret C. “Trudy” 

Travis 
Kevin Travis
Austin Turney 
Jennifer and David Nigro
Alice Weis
Dorothy Ward 
John and Ferry Evans
Gene and Dorothy 

Ward 
Alton Hagen 
Alta Walter 
Jacqueline Gieseke
Rosalee Neibarger
Marlene Swaggerty
Melissa Wick 
Brian Kuehl
Ethelda Wilch 
Stanley and Susan Wilch
Jack Whitfield 
Susan and Steven 

Whitfield
George Woodyard 
Eleanor Woodyard

A WILDCAT AT KU
AR VOLUNTEER
DEE DEE ECCLES
Dee Dee Eccles
ALL OF OUR DAYS
JOSHUA RACHEL
ELEANOR BECKETT
Rachel Davis
ALTRUSA, INT.
2023
LAWRENCE, KS
Mary Chappell

Dale REINECKER
IN <3 MEMORY,
FERNANDI, 2021
Sylvia Fernandez
GP BERNIE LUVS
JACKIE & CRUZ
BRADLEY & COLE
Bernie Flam
HAROLD & DONNA
RIEHM – READERS
FOR 38+ YEARS
Donna & Harold Riehm
IN HONOR OF 
ERIN O’NEIL 
A-R GOLF 
CHAIR ’15-‘21
GREAT FRIEND
AND
GOLF BUDDY
Audio-Reader
IN HONOR OF 
MEL MAGILOW
Audrey Leban 
IN MEMORIAM
ELEANOR SYMONS
1925-2021
FIRST AUDIO
READER 10/11/71
READ 49 YEARS
Frank Male
IN LOVING 
MEMORY OF
ROBERT LEE 

CAMPBELL
SEPT 15, 1940 – 
APRIL 2, 2023
Jennifer Lillie
IN MEMORY OF
GABRIEL JOHNSON
FRESHMAN 2022
Kristen Jackson
IN MEMORY OF 
MELISSA WICK
Brian Kuehl
KINDNESS
GRACE LOVE
KELLY G LOEB
Kelly G. Loeb 
LISTEN 2 C
MIKE & MARY
CHAPPELL 1977
Mary & Mike Chappell

MARJORIE ANN
DOZIER
OUR ANGEL
Tom & Melinda Kearney
PLANT SMILES -- M
GROW GIGGLES – S
HARVEST LOVE UC
Chris Orlando
REMEMBERING ALL
MY LOVED ONES
SHAUNNA PRICE
Shaunna Price
REST IN PEACE
KENNY BLACKMAN
1973-2022
Blake Bailey
THE RIEHM KIDS
JODI, JAMI,
MIKE, JULI
Donna & Harold Riehm
THE RIEHMS
SALUTE ALL
A.R. READERS
Donna & Harold Riehm
VOLUNTEER 
GARDENER
MELISSA WICK
Brian Kuehl

Estate of Dorla Jane 
Abbott

Estate of William Dann
Estate of Katherine 

McHugh

Anonymous (x6)
Randolph G. Austin
Janet and Richard 

Campbell
Diana & Joel Frederick
Carl Graves
Elaine N. Roberts
Jane A. Tedder

MEMORIAL 
BRICKS PETEY CERF 

LEGACY 
SOCIETY

Special note to donors: your support matters, and we take thanking you seriously! Any 
errors on this list are entirely accidental. It has been a few years since we published our 
donor list. While we have done our best to ensure accuracy, please feel free to reach out 

and let us know if corrections are needed.

BEQUESTS



Audio-Reader
1120 West 11th Street
Lawrence, KS 66044
reader.ku.edu
(800) 772-8898

Address Service Requested

Head Garden Volunteer Retires After 14 Years 
After serving as Audio-Reader’s head Sensory Garden volunteer for 14 years, Frank Male Sr. 

has decided to retire. Frank’s dedication, expertise, and commitment in the garden has helped 
it grow into the much-loved destination that it is today. From working with garden volunteers 

to conducting garden tours to seeking out the plants, flowers, and elements that enhance the 
sensorial experience, he’s done it all. We are grateful for everything Frank has done for the 

Audio-Reader Sensory Garden and he will be missed!

We are looking for a new head garden volunteer. If you enjoy gardening and serving the 
mission of making the Sensory Garden accessible to all, this position is for you! Email Trish 

Dowd-Kelne at tdk@ku.edu to inquire further.
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U.S. Postage
PAID

Lawrence, KS
Permit
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Thank You, Frank!


